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SELECTION OF NEWS APPEARED ON OUR WEB SITE

1st – 14th March 2008 
General House - 14/03/2008

First meeting of the members of the future community of N. D. de l’ Hermitage 
A community consisting of eight Brothers and four lay persons 
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From 2nd to 8th March 2008 a meeting took place in Rome, in the General House, of a group of people who have been invited to be part of the animation Community of the Hermitage, when the work of construction and remodelling is finished. This group of twelve people consists of eight Brothers, four from the Province of L'Hermitage: Benito Arbués (Spain), George Palandre (France), Dominique Pivert (France), Jean Pierre Destombes (France); four from different Provinces of the Marist world: Alan De Castro (Philippines), Diogène Musine (Rwanda), Miro Reckziegel (Brazil) and Neville Solomon (Australia), and four lay persons: Annie Girka (France) a teacher in one of the Marist schools of "La Tutelle" and a member of the animation team of fraternities and Marist formation of the laity of the Province of L'Hermitage in France; Claudia Rojas (Colombia), sister of two Marist Brothers, a dentist and member of the animation team of the lay Marists of the Province of Norandina and a married couple, Ernesto and Norma Spagnoli (Argentine) who form part of the animation team of fraternities of the Province of Cruz del Sur. 

This first meeting was dedicated to getting to know each other on a personal level. To achieve this they held meetings to share their experiences and their personal feelings, talking about their lives and their links to the Marist charism. In the course of a second session they went on to look at the philosophy behind the “Hermitage Project ". This was achieved by reviewing the last 30 years of the community of N. D. de l’ Hermitage, through a process of reflection carried out with regard to the " Hermitage Project " finally reaching an agreement on the Administrative Plan and concluding with the study of Brother Seán’s letter, "Let us claim the spirit of the Hermitage" to try to understand the implications for the mission and life of this community. And finally they analyzed the mission ahead of them, the roles that each one will play in the community, and other practical aspects such as contracts, agreements, protocols or community spaces. 

This meeting was facilitated by Brothers Luis Sobrado García (Vicar General), Josep María Soteras (Spain) and Albert André (Belgium). 

The members of the future community are aware of the demands of a Marist community at the service of the mission and of young people and adults in search of spirituality. It will demand of them an attitude and practice of welcome placed at the service of formation in Marist spirituality. For that reason, the preparation of the members of the future community has only just begun. The learning of languages, particularly French, a "patrimony" session and another to look in depth at methods and dynamics of personal accompaniment are part of the immediate programme. In the months that precede the commencement of the operation of the new community, all the members will have to explore possible dynamics and study more deeply the meaning and the practical implications of being a welcoming community in the style of Mary and Saint Marcellin that must provide personal accompaniment through diverse spiritual journeys. Some of the members are still in the discernment phase and have not yet given a definitive yes. At the moment, several ways have been established to ensure regular communication among themselves. The next meeting will take place from 8th to 13th December 2008, in Rome or in France. 

General House - 13/03/2008

University expert in 
Project of the Network of Marist Universities 
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In the "1st Meeting of representatives of Marist institutions of tertiary education", which took place in Curitiba (Brazil) from 5th to 8th of November 2004, Brother John McMahon, on behalf of the mission Team for Oceania, presented the proposal for the creation of an International Institute of Marist Education, whose purpose would be the formation of Masterships and Doctorates in Marist education and leadership as well as encouraging research in those fields and later spreading it throughout the whole Institute. 

The Commission of Mission of the General Council took on the coordination of a group of representatives of Marist Universities to study such a possibility, being in constant contact with the Team of Oceania already mentioned. 

During the "IInd Meeting of representatives of Marist institutions of tertiary education” which took place in Guadalajara (Mexico) from 9th to 12th of November 2006, Brothers Michael Green and Emili Turú presented the document "Project to contribute to formation in Marist spirituality and mission at the international level", prepared by the previously mentioned group of representatives. 

Defining lines of the project 
The Marist way is a beautiful gift to the Church and its mission as it has constituted a truly effective means of evangelisation and education in the course of almost two hundred years. The challenge of the present day is how to form and support those who can be authentic Marist leaders, animators and educators. The context in which the Marist way must be travelled today is unheard of and is characterized by the internationalization of economic structures, the gradual substitution of national political concepts for others of an international nature and the tendency to the homogenization of cultures framing them in the global logic of the market place with a consequent radicalization of secularization. The ways of doing it will be different from those of the past, because those that are attracted towards the Marist way are as much women as men, lay as religious, adults as young people. 

At the moment programmes of Marist formation are already being offered at local or provincial level, but they demonstrate the existence of new needs that can only be confronted with difficulty, if they are not being done at the global level of the whole Institute. It is clearly necessary that those who commit to the mission of the Institute, especially those who occupy positions of leadership directing our schools, universities and other Marist works, should feel more than just comfortable with the Marist way: he/she has to take ownership of it to be able to articulate it, to write and to speak about it and to be sure to inculcate it in others and in their society. Not only the leaders of the Marist projects, but also the Brothers and lay people who work at other levels in Marist institutions, as well as the Brothers who are in formation, need to have access to good quality programmes of spirituality and Marist mission. 

Sharing resources in an international Institute 
These needs, that have just been enumerated, are the same in all the administrative units of the Institute, but not all of them have the capacity to provide the human or material resources are required to give them an appropriate response. Therefore it is very useful to offer a solution on an international scale by means of the development and the implementation of programmes, courses and accreditations in Marist spirituality and mission supported by university institutions 

In many countries, professionals look for courses and programmes, adapted to their situation or their work, where they can register during their sabbatical, or which can help them to complete the requirements of accreditation in their continuous formation. For example, there are countries where teachers must complete a certain number of approved studies every year to keep their educational licence. In other places it is customary, every so often, to assign formation time to the directors, and they should find the best way to make use of that time. On other occasions we have teachers who want to increment their degrees or diplomas by undertaking post-graduate studies, masters or doctorate programmes. If there were Marist options enabling these people to follow them in summer courses, on-line studies, intensive programmes in boarding schools credited with diplomas and university grades, then a response could be made to two needs: Marist educators could study Marists topics, and at the same time their own professional requirements would be satisfied. 

Promoting research and its propagation 
On the other hand, it is also necessary to promote continuous research, studies and essays on Marist spirituality and mission so that the spirit of Champagnat continues to be significant for today’s man, his culture and his problems. To do this in a truly effective way, it would be good to have an international group of Marist scholars who are in contact with each other and who can give each other mutual support, promoting new and attractive ways of expressing and presenting Marist spirituality and mission. 

At the present time, good programmes already exist at local and provincial levels in enough parts of the Institute for the formation of formators, but not all administrative units have the necessary resources to offer these types of programmes, especially through a lack of people who have been prepared. Hence the urgency to prepare people who can become "propagators" in their own places of origin, promoting programmes of quality at local and provincial level. In the project that has been presented, the word "formator" is used in its wider sense, not just in the traditional one of "formator of Marist Brothers". 

To promote the sense of belonging to an international institution 
A high level of institutional adhesion already exists in the Institute: usually Brothers and lay people feel proud to belong to an institution such as ours, with a present and clear mission, and marial spirituality, close to people’s lives. Nevertheless, we have been an international Institute for more than a century, and we have not always acted as one. In this time of globalisation, we feel the need to make use of the resources that are available at this time and to place them at the service of the mission. 

Coordination of the General Administration 
The needs pointed out until now apply to everyone: they affect the whole Institute, to a greater or lesser extent. Hence the importance of the General Administration’s intervention in facilitating the coordination of the initiatives as well as spreading them. On the other hand, a suggestion coming from the General Administration has added credibility, which is an important aspect when dealing with new initiatives. 

The answer to all of these perceived needs can be arrived at from different viewpoints. The proposal considers the possibility of offering a coordinated action within the Marist institutions of tertiary education. 

The motive for the proposal was studied in small work groups and after a general sharing of the observations produced during the reflection, the initiative was approved by acclamation. 

In order for the proposal to be efficient, it was considered necessary to obtain formal approval of the project from the General Council, since it was a proposal which would benefit the whole of the Congregation. The General Council, having considered the project, accepted the proposal to appoint a Commission and decided to ask for the cooperation of the following Institutions: University of Curitiba; University of Porto Alegre; the group of university Institutions of the Philippines; the Network of Universities of Mexico; the University School of Alcalá de Henares. Each one of them would recommend to the Commission a person qualified for the work. At the same time the members of the Commission of Mission of the General Council were asked to take on the responsibility for convening and coordinating the tasks of this group of five people. The group consisted of Brothers Emili Turú, Juan M. Anaya, Juan R. Alegre (Alcalá) and Evilazio Texeira (Porto Alegre), Mr. Ricardo Tescarolo (Curitiba) and Mr. Jaime Nieto (Querétaro). The Universities of the Philippines were unable to contribute anyone due to various health problems. The group has held two meetings: Porto Alegre (Brazil), from 24th to 28th August 2007 and Rome (Italy), from 17th to 19th February 2008, as well as intensive communication through the Internet. 

“University expert in Marist mission, vision and educational principles." 
The proposal that has been drawn up consists of the creation of a post-graduate degree (the applicant should already have a degree, masters or doctorate), granted by the Universities involved, called "University expert in Marist mission, vision and educational principles ". With this university degree it is hoped that the student will acquire the corresponding knowledge and adequate training and be able to develop the necessary competence to apply them, in a teaching environment and through research, with professional quality and with the capacity to adapt creatively to the continuous changes. 

The specific purposes of this degree are: to form educators in the Marist spirituality which flows from Marcellin Champagnat, as a means of carrying on the educational mission adopted by the Marist Institute; to promote the knowledge of Marist pedagogical principles by studying in depth the ideology, the educational principles and the Marist style of living and educating, seeking how to adapt to the challenges and demands that are raised in the XXIst century; to promote the commitment of Marist educators to living their Christian vocation and to promote the setting up of true communities in educational centres and, finally, to share their own experiences with a view to encouraging the sense of ownership of an international institution. 

To obtain the degree it will be necessary to study 10 credits ETCS (300 hours) of theoretical-practical content, to carry out a final written project (3 credits) and to attend a course in person(3 credits). 

Both the theoretical-practical content and the completion of the final project will be compatible with professional activity, since they will impart and evaluate virtually, using as platforms the Internet and multimedia formats. The use of digital resources and documentation will be a priority. 

The student will complete his formation by staying for 2 weeks (80 hours, equivalent to 3 credits) in L'Hermitage, in an international and multilingual context. 

The students must be able to understand texts written in at least two of the following languages: French, English, Spanish, Portuguese and have a basic knowledge in using the computer and surfing the net. 

The project will be presented to the General Council in June 2008 for the appropriate emendations and eventual approval and to the "IIIrd Meeting of representatives of Marist institutions of tertiary education" in Salamanca (November 2008). It is hoped to complete all the technical and developmental details as well as signing the corresponding agreements with the Universities, during the course of 2009, so it can be given in January of 2010. 

Spain - 12/03/2008

Brother Superior General Visits Mediterránea Province 
Reminding Us of Mission and Charism 
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Brother Superior General visited the Mediterránea Province from February 18 to March 5. The visit began at the community of Carmagnola in Italy and ended at the Champville School in Lebanon. At the latter establishment Brother Seán sat in on the Provincial Council meeting.

In the course of his visit, the Superior General met with all the different groupings and organizations of the Province: novices, ministry teams, those responsible for social activities, Christian life associations, Mar-cha, scouts, members of various social action associations, administrative teams and bursars, representatives of Champagnat fraternities, former-students’ associations, parents of students, affiliates, relatives of the Brothers. 

It goes without saying that he also met the Brothers who assembled at: Genoa, Castil-leja de la Cuesta, Guardamar, Rome et Ibail (Lebanon). Brother Seán focused his remarks upon four topics: the vitality and ongoing meaningfulness of the Institute; charism; Marcellin; religious life. “It is from our experience of God,” said Brother Seán, “that the Institute’s vitality flows, a vitality which is made manifest in our personal fidelity, in apostolic fruitfulness and the richness brought to us by new vocations.”

Brother Seán reflected upon charism as defined by Pope Paul VI: to recognize the presence of the Holy Spirit. “Do we give witness by our lives,” asked Brother Superior General, “that the Holy Spirit, so alive and active in Marcellin’s life, continues to give new life through us?” 

Commenting upon Marcellin Champagnat, Brother Seán stated, « He loved God. Today, he would not be pessimistic if he were to look at all the varied kinds of resources which are at our disposal: 4000 Brothers, 40,000 lay people, and half a million students.”

The Superior General brought up for consideration the concept of religious life that existed in the Church prior to Vatican II. The Council stated clearly “that religious belong to the charism of the Church.”

He wrapped up his presentation by focusing upon what our identity requires of us: “We must be men of mission, of community and of prayer, in imitation of Mary, and we must be such men in collaboration with the laity. As Marcellin desired, we must act with, and on behalf of, the poor.”

The Superior General was accompanied by Brother Ernesto Sánchez, of the Province de Mexico Occidental, secretary of the Bureau of Vocation Ministry. Brother Ernesto spoke on voation ministry and offered information about Marist novitiates. 

The Eucharist preceded a banquet which served to bring the meetings to a close, and the resulting ambiance was altogether warm and brotherly. 

About 700 members of the Marist family, Mediterránea Province, had the chance to get to know Brother Superior General, to listen to him and to speak with him. Three communities of senior Brothers also had the good fortune to receive him at their residences.

It was exactly in 2003 that Brothers Pau Fornells and Iván Buenfil, as delegates of Brother Seán Sammon, visited the Mediterránea Province over the months of September, October and November. A bit later, February 24 to March 25 2007, Brothers Emili Turú and Peter Rodney, member of the General Council, also made a Province visit. 

Bro. José Delgado García 

Spain - 11/03/2008

European Marist Forum on evangelisation and care for the marginalised 
European mission team 
The European mission team gathered on 21st February 2008 in Madrid to plan several actions it was given by the Marist European Conference (CEM) during the meeting of 9th December 2007 at Guardamar: one such issue was to organise a European Assembly on “Evangelisation and care for the marginalised”. Brother Robert Thunus (Central western Europe) was appointed coordinator of the process. During the meeting of the representatives of the four Provinces the members of the team were invited to the house of Xaudaro (Madrid), to start and prepare the Assembly. Also brother Emili Turu and brother Juan Miguel Anaya, the secretary of the Mission Committee of the General Council, were invited to the meeting.

Brothers Oscar Martin (Compostela), Robert Thunus (Central western Europe), Ambrosio Alonso (Iberia), Gabriel Villa-Real (Hermitage), Juan Ignacio Poyatos (Mediterranean), Emili Turú and Juan Miguel Anaya were present. Brother Francisco Castillans acted as translator.

They decided to summon the “European Marist Forum on evangelisation and care for the marginalised” on 2-5 July 2009 at Valladolid. Expected attendance is of approximately 70 people, who are in charge of the Marist social works, regardless or whether they are actively involved or not; 10 or 12 per Province, brothers and laypeople.

The team called to prepare the event will gather on 28th April 2008 in Barcelona.

The forum’s goal is to bring to focus the main points of reflection approved by the Assemblies of Guardamar and Mendes, to study the Marist realities that already exist and indicate both what is done already and what can be done in the future, in terms of evangelisation and care for the marginalised.

Brothers Emili Turu and Juan Miguel Anaya took the opportunity to inform the delegates of the European Provinces concerning several issues:

First of all, the chance to collaborate with the American Provinces for the social works meeting that will take place at the same time as the World Social Forum, in January 2009 in Belem (Brazil). The event will study the creation and network operations of these Marist works, further supporting the special role of the recently founded “FMS International”, which has changed name into BIS now that it is present at the UN in Geneva.

They also spoke of the “Network of Marist Universities”, announcing the forthcoming Third Meeting of Marist Universities, in November in Salamanca, and explained the project of creating a title for experts in “Marist mission, vision and educational principles”, to be approved by the main Marist universities around the world.

Finally, they illustrated the possibility of taking part in the reflection on the themes raised by the meeting of Campinas (Brazil) on management models for the works of a Province. The American Provinces wish to continue to collaborate with the European Provinces, and maintain at the same time a special relationship with the Pacific sector with regard to these issues. The next meeting will be devoted to studying contemporary management models, the difficulties and accomplishments of the model of each Province and presenting the structures that have already been adopted. Furthermore, the meeting will also provide a space for the development of draft management models for the centres, which will be presented to the General Chapter, since the rules of the Marist brothers only just touch the issue of management related to works. 

United States - 07/03/2008

A new group of brothers of the Ad gentes Mission in Chicago 
Ad gentes project 
Eight brothers coming from the Provinces and Sectors of Latin America are improving their command of English in Chicago: three are from Brazil, one from Paraguay, two from Central America and two from Mexico. 

At the end of the first month, they received a visit from Brother Luis Garcia Sobrado, to accompany them during the discernment process that is offered to them, and in order to encourage them in the challenging task of learning a new language.

The eight brothers live in the residence of the Community, called Monastery, in Chicago, with the brothers of the Community, who are also eight and whom they gather with for prayer and meals. In this brotherly manner, the brothers of the Ad gentes project practise their English, enrich their vocabulary and correct their mispronunciations. 
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The eight brothers, divided into two groups of four each according to their English level, follow a four-hour daily course held by two teachers. During their spare time, they take part in different activities at the Marist High School where the Marist Community is. Through this increasingly intense interaction with the professors and the pupils, they are immersed in a daily practice of the English language.

Brother José Contreras, of the Western Mexico Province, accompanies them and directs them. He serves them with great care, helping them in their difficulties in learning English, facilitating their adjustment to a culture and a manner of communicating and carrying out their apostolate that is different from what they are used to.

The efforts and progress of these brothers are admirable under every aspect. Congratulations, dear brothers! 

Canada - 07/03/2008

The Ad gentes Community of Canada: a new step 
Analysis of pastoral perspectives in Canada 
On February 22 the seven Brothers of the ad gentes Community of Canada met in Laval (Montreal). 

Their names and places of origin: Félix (Peru), Richard (Canada), Miguel Angel (Spain), Clement (Nigeria), Jeyaraj (India), Jorge (Mexico) and León (Canada). They were accompanied by Brothers Gilles Ouimette, ex- Provincial of Canada and Luis Sobrado García, representing the General Council. They were also joined by two lay Marists who are part of the Consulting Council for this community: Linda and Fernando. 

The fundamental objective of this meeting was to take a further step towards the definition of the type of community and apostolate which will be the first project of this ad gentes community. 

The members of this community have taken approximately one year perfecting their knowledge of French. At the same time, they have been very active visiting more than 20 projects of youth evangelism which have been started by different religious congregations and dioceses in various parts of Canada. These visits were made in groups of two or three and lasted between two and five days. The object of these visits was to help the community to discern its own project and place of apostolate. 
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In this meeting the perception of the community was shared on six of the projects which had been visited and those that are considered closest to the Marist charism and which can be more suitably adapted to the concrete attributes of the members of the community. A good part of the meeting was also devoted to sharing and reflecting on the community commitments that should encourage the quality of life and the Marist mission of the group. 

An agreement was reached to bring this discernment to a close by next May, with a session of group discernment lasting for two or three days, facilitated by an expert and involving all the members of the community, a representative of the Provincial Council and a representative of the General Council. 

Spain - 06/03/2008

Meeting of Mixed Communities 
A place in our communities to dedicated lay people 
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On the weekend of February 16-17, 2008, a first meeting of Mediterranea Province’s mixed communities took place at our Castilleja de la Cuesta residence.

Brother Provincial came to the meeting on Saturday morning. His words served to stir in us a new enthusiasm to continue along the path of discovery and innovation. Not for nothing did the 20th General Chapter speak of widening the tent to make place for lay people. 

We are aware that there are discordant voices which do not support these shared, community experiences between Brothers and lay people. Brother Provincial himself commented on the matter. The opinions in question, however, trouble us less that does the desire to live out a shared Marist spirituality. The breath of the Spirit is at work, and our only wish is to faithful to the Spirit’s movement. Nor are we concerned about what the outcome of such community experiences may be in the near or distant future.

The same Spirit knows the best way in which to blaze new pathways for the Congregation and the Church. We spoke about our various community projects and about what has transpired along the road each community has traveled. We see quite clearly that there are plural forms and structures that, each in its own way, bring new riches. Nothing is definite or finished. We are a community on the march . . . . The lay people in attendance have a very clear sense that they have not chosen to be in community with any particular Brother. Their choice has been made rather by the desire to live Champagnat’s spirituality along with the Brothers. Even if we see clearly that there is one shared vocation - to make Jesus Christ known and loved - yet we bring special attention to the specific vocation of each. That is, to the need for private areas of life, for the Brothers on the one hand and for the lay people on the other. 

The fact that women and children are present in the community experience adds a distinctive quality of family and home. Needless to say, the quality was present in the experience we had together.

The communities which attended were those of Magdalena (Jaén), Campico de Alcantarilla (Murcia), Oliva (Seville) and Suerte de Saavedra (Badajoz). In addition four other lay persons had asked to join the group for the meeting and, in fact, participated fully in it. 

Besides the desire to continue such meetings, a commitment was made in the course of the meeting. The commitment is threefold: to offer a place in our communities to dedicated lay people, to work on new ways of carrying our vocation ministry and to work on issues of appropriate compensation. 

Bro. Antonio Marín Alba 

Italy - 02/03/2008

Mid-Life Spirituality Course. Manziana 2008 
Manziana 2008 
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It all started when through our Provincials, we were invited for this Mid-life Spirituality Program. The 20th of January was the official day of arrival at the Marist International Spirituality Centre. The team at Manziana is led by Barry Burns from New Zealand, Antonie Kazindu from Rwanda his assistant, Andrew Fournier the Econome from the Province of Southern Africa and Monsignor John Broadbent our Chaplain from New Zealand.

We participants from different Provinces were warmly welcomed by the team through a ritual that was full of meaningful symbols. In the community room the globe of the whole world was placed in the centre with each of us seated around it and was connected to it by a red ribbon. This symbolized our coming together from different cultures to form the Manziana 2008 English speaking Mid-lifers’ community. The members of the community are as follows Andrew Chan from Hong Kong, Deodato Magomero, Vincent Chunga and Joseph Murakho from Malawi, Dominador Santiago from the Phillipines, Francis Ohiri from Nigeria, John Malamo from PNG-Bouganville, Sooriya Appuhamy from Sri Lanka, Stephen Filipo from Samoa, Succeed Nyuke from Zimbabwe and Hadayat Deen from Pakistan. 

After the symbolic welcome the team introduced themselves to us through their life stories. The sharing of their life stories was so touching that after each story we felt that we’ve understood who our formators were. After each presentation we had a few moments of silence to honor each of the sharing for they helped us to understand better our formators. This was then followed by 2 days of life moving stories of all the participants. At the end of all the presentations we had a better understanding of each other. Then, Bros Barry and Antoine gave us an overview of the Mid-life Spirituality program.

The first course was presented by Fr John Fuellenbach SVD. His talks were down to earth and were centered on the following themes; the images of God and the Kingdom of God. After three days he left us with a better understanding of who Jesus was to His disciples and who He is for us today.

By: Br. Suceed Nyuke, FMS 
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